OE-14121

# EASTERN EUROPE EDUCATION: A Bibliography of English-Language Materials

# STUDIES in COMPARATIVE EDUCATION

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH. EDUCATION. AND WELFARE Office of Education

OE-14121 Bulletin 1966, No. 15

# EASTERN EUROPE EDUCATION: A Bibliography of English-Language Materials

NELLIE APANASEWICZ, Program Assistant in collaboration with

SEYMOUR M. ROSEN

Specialist in Comparative Education for the U.S.S.R. and Eastern Europe

> U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE JOHN W. GARDNER, Secretary

> > Office of Education HAROLD HOWE II, Commissioner

WILLIAM C. JASON LIBRARY DELAWARE STATE UNIVERSITY DOVER, DE 1990

Superintendent of Documents Catalog No. FS 5.214:14121

÷.

U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE WASHINGTON : 1966

For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office Washington, D.C., 20402 - Price 20 cents

## Foreword

T HE PURPOSE of this bibliography on education in the Eastern European countries is to provide interested researchers, analysts, teachers, and advanced students with English-language reference materials covering the fairly large number of relevant articles and monographs published since the late 1950's. The bibliography and the supplement are arranged alphabetically by authors and countries, within subject categories. Where necessary, cross-reference is used.

American and foreign authors, whose articles are written in English or have been translated into English, are included. A wide range of views is expressed in the annotated items, and their inclusion does not constitute endorsement by the Office of Education of any one point of view.

> CHARLES C. HAUCH, Director, Comparative Research Branch.

> > iii

ž

£-

# Contents

1

ore	word
	rence Materials on Eastern Europe Education
1.	Academies of Sciences
2.	Administration, Organization, and Financing of Education
	Adult Education
4.	Agricultural Education
	Arts
6.	Bibliographies
	Communist Education
	Cooperatives
	Correspondence Education
	Cracow University
11.	
12.	Development of Education
	Education Associations.
	Education Goals
15.	Education Laws and Decrees.
16	Education Reforms
17	Educational Research Institutions
	Elementary-Secondary Education
	Extracurricular Activities
20.	Foreign Students
	Gifted, Education of
	Graduate Studies
	Guidance
	Health Education
25	Higher Education
26.	History of Education
27.	History, Teaching of
28.	Illiteracy
29.	Languages, Teaching of
30	Libraries
	Mathematics
32.	Medical Training
	Ministries of Education
	Minorities
35.	Moral Education
	Music Education
37.	Out-of-School Education
	Part-Time Education
39	Periodicals
40	Physical Education
41	Polytechnical Education

v

42.	Preschool Education	
	Psychology	
	Republics	
	Research	
	Rural Education	
47.	Science Education	
	Social Sciences	
49.	Sociology	
50.	Special Schools	
	Sports	
52.	Statistics	
53.	Teacher Education	
	Teachers	
55.	Teachers' Salaries	
56.	Teaching Methods and Media	
57.	Technical Education	
58.	Textbooks	
59.	United States-Eastern Europe	
	Vocational Education	
	Women and Education	
62.	Yearbooks	
	Youth Organizations	

1. Academies of Sciences

Albania

See No. 111.

Bulgaria

See No. 111.

Czechoslovakia See No. 111.

East Germany See No. 115.

Hungary

See No. 111.

## Poland

See No. 111, 207.

Rumania

 Titeica, Serban. "New Horizons in Rumanian Science." Rumania Today, August 8, 1964, pp. 12–13. Information on the research institutes of the Academy of Sciences.

See also No. 111.

## Yugoslavia

See No. 111.

2. Administration, Organization, and Financing of Education

East Europe

 UNESCO. The Organization of the School Year: A Comparative Study. (Educational Studies and Documents, No. 43), 1962.

Albania, pp. 12-13; Bulgaria, 24-25; Czechoslovakia, 36-37; Hungary, 52-53; Poland, 82-83; Rumania, 84-85; Yugoslavia, 112-113.

3. UNESCO/International Bureau of Education. *Educational Plan*ning (Publication No. 242), 1962. Bulgaria, pp. 18-20; Czechoslovakia, 42-44; Hungary, 71-72; Poland, 136-138; Rumania, 139-141; Yugoslavia, 190-193.

Albania

See Nos. 2, 111.

Bulgaria

See Nos. 2, 3, 111.

Czechoslovakia

 "More for Scholarships." East Europe: 14, No. 3, March 1965, pp. 41-42.

Information on new scholarship regulations for students in universities and technical colleges.

See also Nos. 2, 3, 68, 111.

East Germany See Nos. 71, 72, 115.

## Hungary

See Nos. 2, 3, 111.

Poland

See Nos. 2, 3, 79, 91, 106, 111, 123, 124, 207.

Rumania

 Vintu, I. "The Structure and Functions of People's Councils in the Rumanian People's Republic." International Social Science Journal: 13, No. 3, 1961, pp. 470-474.

Describes the structure and main functions of the People's Councils in various fields, including education.

See also Nos. 2, 3, 82, 111.

Yugoslavia

 Cekić, Miodrag. "Local Control and National Loyalty—a Yugoslav View." The Year Book of Education, 1958, pp. 381-388.

#### 2. Administration-Continued

#### Yugoslavia-Continued

Describes the school system, the social management of schools, the sociopolitical influence of the state's social agencies on curriculums and syllabuses, curriculum variations within the Republics, and pupils' cooperatives.

 "Education in Yugoslavia." Foreign Education Digest: 25, No. 2, October-December 1960, pp. 1-9.

Information on school administration and organization, teacher education, adult education, school welfare services, youth organizations, and physical education and sports.

 Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD). Yugoslavia (Country Reviews). Paris: the Organization, 1962. 62 pp.

Information on administration, planning, and financing of education; problems of technical education, shortage of trained teachers, and consequences of the rapidly expanding higher education. Statistical tables are given on enrollments and graduations.

 "Public School Councils and School Clubs in Yugoslavia." Foreign Education Digest: 23, No. 4, April-June 1959, pp. 356-358.

Information on school administration and on the work of school clubs which belong to every general secondary and technical school.

See also Nos. 2, 3, 16, 85, 86, 88, 93, 105, 111, 194, 216, 219.

## 3. Adult Education

## East Europe

10. UNESCO/International Bureau of Education. Literacy and Education for Adults. (Research in Comparative Education), Publication No. 266, 1964.

Bulgaria, pp. 16-19; Czechoslovakia, 42; Hungary, 74-76; Poland, 121-123; Rumania, 128-129; Yugoslavia, 177-179.

## Bulgaria

See No. 10.

Czechoslovakia

 "Adult Education in Czechoslovakia." Foreign Education Digest: 25, No. 3, January-March 1961, pp. 25-28.

> Information on the chief functions of adult education as defined in the Law on Adult Education passed in July 1959.

 "Adult Education Programs in Czechoslovakia." Foreign Education Digest: 23, No. 3, January-March 1959, pp. 254-258.

> Describes the types of schools providing adult education, adult vocational education, and adult education at the university level.

- "Special Adult Education Programs in Czechoslovakia." Foreign Education Digest: 23, No. 3, January-March 1959, pp. 258-261. Describes secondary, vocational, and university adult education and facilities for study.
- Vinarek, Josef. "Some Aspects of Adult Education in Czechoslovakia." Fundamental and Adult Education: 12, No. 2, 1960, pp. 91-95.

Information on the fundamental aims of adult education, provisions of the Adult Education Law of July 9, 1959, and instruction and recreational activities.

See also Nos. 10, 36, 68, 161.

East Germany See No. 71.

Hungary See No. 10.

#### Poland

15. Barbag, Josef. "Secondary Schooling for Adults in Poland." Fundamental and Adult Education: 9, No. 3, 1957, pp. 132-135. Describes courses, methods, aims, and examinations in adult evening and correspondence schools.

See also Nos. 10, 76, 79, 80, 161.

### Rumania

See Nos. 10, 82.

## Yugoslavia

 David, M. Adult Education in Yugoslavia. (Monographs on Education). Paris: UNESCO, 1962, 185 pp.

Discusses the adaptation of adult education to the conditions of socialist development in Yugoslavia, attitudes of adults regarding education, organization of education, and education of teachers. Curriculums of a workers' "university" and of the Zagreb Higher School of Economics are given.

 "Moša Pijade Workers' University in Zagreb, Yugoslavia." Foreign Education Digest: 27, No. 2, October-December 1962, pp. 132-133.

Describes the essential feature of the "university" and its various centers.

 "The Workers' University in Zagreb." Foreign Education Digest: 27, No. 4, April-June 1963, pp. 329-333.

> Information on the Center for General Education, the workers' high school, centers for executives and for the vocational education of personnel, school for personnel officers, and the cultural center.

> See also Nos. 7, 10, 86, 105, 161, 223.

794-964 0-66-2

## 4. Agricultural Education

## East Europe

 UNESCO. Agricultural Education: Part I. (Education Abstracts: 16, No. 3, 1964.)

Bulgaria, pp. 11-12; Czechoslovakia, 21-23.

#### Bulgaria

 "Training Farm Specialists in Bulgaria." Foreign Education Digest: 23, No. 4, April-June 1959, pp. 369-370.

> Information on the Vassail Kolarov Higher School of Agriculture and the Higher Institute of Food and Allied Industries, their faculties, and courses of study. See also Nos. 19, 64.

Czechoslovakia

See Nos. 19, 68.

Poland

See Nos. 76, 125.

Rumania

See Nos. 82, 83.

Yugoslavia See No. 105.

## 5. Arts

Bulgaria See No. 64.

Czechoslovakia See Nos. 67, 68.

Poland

See No. 108.

## Rumania

See Nos. 82, 83.

Yugoslavia See No. 105.

## 6. Bibliographies

#### East Europe

 The American Bibliography of Russian and East European Studies. Bloomington: Indiana University Press. Annual.

Includes a section on education.

## EASTERN EUROPE EDUCATION

## 6. Bibliographies-Continued

East Europe-Continued

- 22. Battelle Memorial Institute. A Guide to the Scientific and Technical Literature of Eastern Europe. Washington: National Science Foundation, October 1962. 94 pp.
- UNESCO. Educational Planning: A Preliminary Listing (Education Abstracts: 14, No. 2, 1962), 1963.

Poland, p. 30; Yugoslavia, 34-35.

Handbooks for Teachers: A Selected Bibliography (Education Abstracts: 12, No. 4, April 1960).

Bulgaria, pp. 9-14; Czechoslovakia, 8, 9, 14; East Germany, 14; Hungary, 8, 11; Yugoslavia, 5, 11.

Health Education (Education Abstracts: 14, No. 1, 1962).

Bulgaria, pp. 6, 10, 21, 28, 46, 47; Czechoslovakia, 6, 7, 10, 12, 21, 29, 31–36, 38, 40, 43, 44, 48; Poland, 7, 14, 24, 33, 46; Yugoslavia, 12, 22, 27, 29, 44, 48, 49.

 An International Bibliography of Technical and Vocational Education (Educational Studies and Documents, No. 31). April 1959.

Albania, p. 13; Czechoslovakia, 23, 63; East Germany, 65; Hungary, 35; Poland, 46, 66; Rumania, 47; Yugoslavia, 60-62.

- Out-of-School Education of Young People (Education Abstracts: 16, Nos. 1-2, 1964). Czechoslovakia, pp. 15-17; Hungary, 26-28; Rumania, 44-47.
- Physical Education: Official Primary and Secondary Programmes. (Education Abstracts: 11, No. 2, February 1959).

Czechoslovakia, p. 7; East Germany, 9; Hungary, 9–10; Poland, 14; Yugoslavia, 22–23.

 Preschool Education (Education Abstracts: 12, No. 1, January 1960.)

Poland, p. 19; Yugoslavia, 24.

 Primary Education (Education Abstracts: 15, Nos. 1-2, 1963).

Bulgaria, pp. 10-12; Czechoslovakia, 17-18; Hungary, 20-21; Rumania, 40-42; Yugoslavia, 66-67.

- Rural Education (Education Abstracts: 14, No. 3, 1962).
   Czechoslovakia, pp. 9-10; Hungary, 14-15; Poland, 24-26.
- The Teaching of Mathematics (Education Abstracts: 11, No. 9, November 1959).

Bulgaria, p. 9; Poland, 13.

 Watt, Lois B. and Berger, Dale F. "Eastern Europe." Educational Materials Laboratory Report: 5, No. 3, June 26, 1963. Washington: U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education Report OE-14031-25. 8 pp.

> Lists publications useful for teachers and elementary and secondary school students.

#### Albania

See No. 26.

#### Bulgaria

 UNESCO. Geography Teaching (Education Abstracts: 13, No. 1, 1961). pp. 16-17.

See also Nos. 24, 25, 30, 32.

Czechoslovakia

35. Apanasewicz, Nellie and Rosen, Seymour M. Selected Bibliography of Materials on Education in Czechoslovakia. (Studies in Comparative Education). Washington: U.S. Department of

4

Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education Report OE-14053, August 1960. 37 pp.

- UNESCO. Adult Education and Leisure-Time Activities in Czechoslovakia. (Education Abstracts: 11, No. 3, March 1959). 14 pp.
- History Teaching (Education Abstracts: 15, No. 3, 1963), pp. 14-15. See also Nos. 24-28, 30, 31.

## East Germany

See Nos. 24, 26, 28.

Hungary

 U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census. Bibliography of Social Science Periodicals and Monograph Series: Hungary, 1947-1962. (Foreign Social Science Bibliographies, Series P-92, No. 13). Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1964, pp. 35-43.

See also Nos. 24, 26-28, 30, 31.

Poland

- Apanasewicz, Nellie and Medlin, William K. Selected Bibliography of Materials on Education in Poland. (Studies in Comparative Education). Washington: U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education Report OE-14030, February 1960. 64 pp.
- Choynowski, Mieczysław. The Psychology of Adolescence (Education Abstracts: 14, No. 4, 1962). 46 pp.
- 41. Polish Scientific Publishers. Selected Bibliography of Polish Educational Materials. Warsaw: the Organization.

Prepared quarterly for the U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education, bibliography lists the latest Polish-language materials on education, including laws, speeches, and articles.  U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census. Bibliography of Social Science Periodicals and Monograph Series: Poland, 1945-1962. (Foreign Social Science Bibliographies, Series P-92, No. 16). Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1964, pp. 76-88.

See also Nos. 23, 25, 26, 28, 29, 31, 32.

#### Rumania

See Nos. 26, 27, 30.

#### Yugoslavia

- Apanasewicz, Nellie and Rosen, Seymour M. Selected Bibliography of Materials on Education in Yugoslavia. (Studies in Comparative Education). Washingtion: U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education Report OE-14068, July 1961. 37 pp.
- UNESCO. Documentation on Yugoslav Education (Education Abstracts: 12, No. 7, September 1960). 16 pp.
- 45. U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census. Bibliography of Social Science Periodicals and Monograph Series: Yugoslavia, 1945-1963. (Foreign Social Science Bibliographies, Series P-92, No. 18). Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1965. 152 pp.

See also Nos. 23-26, 28-30.

## 7. Communist Education

East Europe

 Pundeff, Marin V. "Education for Communism." Eastern Europe in the Sixties. New York: Frederick A. Praeger, 1963, pp. 26-51.

Describes educational developments since 1958 in Albania, Bulgaria, Czechoslovakia, East Germany, Hungary, Poland, Rumania, and Yugoslavia. 7. Communist Education-Continued

Albania

See No. 46.

Bulgaria See No. 46.

Czechoslovakia See No. 46.

East Germany

47. Johnston, David. "East Germany—Distinctive Features." Communist Education. New York: The Bobbs-Merrill Co., Inc., 1963, pp. 200-226.

> Describes and evaluates the educational system of East Germany.

See also No. 46.

## Hungary

See No. 46.

Poland

 Bereday, George Z. F. "Indoctrination and Schools in One Country: Poland." Comparative Method in Education. New York: Holt, Rinehart, and Winston, Inc., 1964, pp. 55-69.

Examines the political scene and its influence on the schools, and how they serve the functions of the political programs that education is expected to inculcate.

See also Nos. 46, 204.

## Rumania

See No. 46.

Yugoslavia See No. 46.

## 8. Cooperatives

Yugoslavia

 "School Cooperatives in Yugoslavia." Foreign Education Digest: 26, No. 2, October-December 1961, pp. 74-75.

Describes the cooperatives and the results of their work.

See also No. 6.

## 9. Correspondence Education

East Europe

 UNESCO. Correspondence Education (Education Abstracts: 13, No. 2, 1961).

Bulgaria, pp. 9-11; Czechoslovakia, 14-15; Hungary, 18-19; Poland, 26-27.

Albania

See No. 111.

Bulgaria

See Nos. 50, 64, 111.

Czechoslovakia See Nos. 50, 67, 111.

East Germany See No. 71.

Hungary

See Nos. 50, 111.

Poland

See Nos. 15, 50, 111.

Rumania

See Nos. 82, 111.

Yugoslavia See No. 111.

## 10. Cracow University

Poland

51. Cracow Medical Academy. Six Hundredth Anniversary of Cracow Medicine. Volume Two: History of the Chairs (Summaries). Cracow: the Academy, 1964. 64 pp.

> Prepared for the 600th anniversary of Cracow University, publication reviews the development of the Academy and describes its clinics and chairs.

 Estreicher, Karol. "Six Centuries of the University of Cracow." School and Society: 92, No. 2249, November 14, 1964, pp. 337-339.

Historical survey of the University and information on its present structure.

53. Giergielewicz, Mieczysław. "References to Cracow University in English Publications." The Polish Review: 9, No. 2, spring 1964, pp. 113-116.

A brief review of the publications.

54. Golos, Jerzy. "Music Theory, Instruction, and Musicology at the Jagiellonian University." The Polish Review: 9, No. 2, spring 1964, pp. 53-58.

> Information on the musical tradition of Cracow University, listing of important works, and the current role of musicology at the University.

55. Król, Władysław. Guidebook: Chairs and Departments of the Medical Academy in Cracow. Cracow: the Academy, 1964, 92 pp.

> Prepared for the 600th anniversary of the Cracow University, publication describes the chairs and departments of the Academy.

- 56. Stachiewicz, Wanda. "The Jagiellonian University: An Historical Sketch." The Polish Review:
  9, No. 2, spring 1964, pp. 89-112. Describes the establishment and organization of the University and its activities and status from the 15th century to the present.
- Tochowicz, Leon. Outline of the History of the Cracow School of Medicine. Cracow: the Medical Academy, 1962, 81 pp.

Prepared for the 600th anniversary of Cracow University, publication covers the more significant periods in the development of the Cracow School of Medicine.

58. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education. "The 600th Anniversary of Jagiellonian University in Cracow." Newsnotes on Educacation Around the World, OE- 14035-13. Washington: the Department, April 1964, pp. 1, 3-4.

Information on the establishment of the University, its development and reform, its devastation during World War II, its present structure, and 1960-61 enrollments.

 Zimmer, Szczepan K. "The Jagiellonian University Library in Cracow." *The Polish Review:* 8, No. 1, winter 1963, pp. 56-77.

> Historical survey of the Library from its establishment to the time the article was written. Includes statistical data.

See also No. 117.

## 11. Curriculums

#### East Europe

 UNESCO/International Bureau of Education. Preparation and Issuing of the Primary School Curriculum. (Publication No. 194), 1958.

Albania, pp. 3-4, 150; Bulgaria, 19-20, 156; Czechoslovakia, 38-39, 160; Hungary, 67-68, 170; Poland, 107-108; 180; Rumania, 110-111, 181-182; Yugoslavia, 147-148, 195.

Bulgaria, pp. 127-130, 340; Czechoslovakia, 156-157, 346; Poland, 263-264, 376; Rumania, 266-270, 378; Yugoslavia, 328-330, 397.

Albania

See Nos. 60, 111.

Bulgaria

See Nos. 20, 60, 61, 64, 111.

Czechoslavakia

See Nos. 60, 61, 67, 111.

East Germany

62. "Factory and Farm Work Incorporated in the Curriculum of

## 11. Curriculums-Continued

- East Germany-Continued
  - Certain East German Schools." Foreign Education Digest: 24, No. 2, October-December 1959, pp. 145-146.

Explains the functions of the teachers who accompany students to work sites and some of the difficulties and advantages in "educating children to appreciate and respect physical work and the workers . . . ,"

See also No. 71.

#### Hungary

See Nos. 60, 111.

## Poland

See Nos. 60, 61, 76, 111, 125, 207.

## Rumania

See Nos. 60, 61, 82, 83, 111.

#### Yugoslavia

See Nos. 6, 16, 60, 61, 104, 105, 111 194, 223, 224.

## 12. Development of Education

#### East Europe

 Bereday, George Z. F. "Education and Youth." Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science: 317, May 1958, pp. 63-70.

> Regarding improvement in the pedagogical caliber of schools in Czechoslovakia, Hungary, Poland, and Rumania since 1950.

## Bulgaria

64. Apanasewicz, Nellie and Rosen, Seymour M. Education in Bulgaria. (Studies in Comparative Education.) U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education Report OE-14115, Bulletin 1965, No. 22. Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1965, 27 pp.

Information on the school systems from 1909 to 1944, 1944 to 1959, the school reform of 1959, and higher education after the Second World War. Curriculums and statistical data on enrollments and teachers are also given.

 Foreign Languages Press. Education in Bulgaria. Sofia; the Press, 1959. 55 pp.

> Information on the development of education, teacher education, extracurricular and out-of-school activities.

66. Ministry of Education and Culture. Education in the People's Republic of Bulgaria during the 1963-64 School Year. Sofia: the Ministry, 1964. 31 pp.

Information on educational change and development in Bulgaria, prepared for the annual International Conference on Public Education held in Geneva.

## Czechoslovakia

 Apanasewicz, Nellie and Rosen, Seymour M. Education in Czechoslovakia. (Studies in Comparative Education.) U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education Report OE-14090, Bulletin 1963, No. 27. Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1963. 40 pp.

> Information on the school systems from 1918 to 1948, 1948 to 1960, school reform of 1960, study plans, and statistical data on enrollments and numbers of schools and teachers.

 Kasková, Alena. Education in Czechoslovakia. Prague: Státní Pedagogické Nakladatelství, 1958. 127 pp.

Information on all levels of schooling and on the faculties of higher educational institutions, with special emphasis given to those of Charles University.

69. Státní Pedagogické Nakladatelství. Development of the Czechoslovak Education System in the School Year 1963-64. Prague: the Organization, 1964. 91 pp.

Information on educational change and development in Czechoslovakia, prepared for the annual International Conference on Public Education held in Geneva.

 Tosch, Adolf. "Current Educational Trends in Czechoslovakia." Sudeten Bulletin: 13, No. 2, February 1965, pp. 53-57.

> Discusses the return of classical languages to the curriculum, the 1959 education act and its tasks, the resolutions of October 1964 regarding the act, and new economic trends and their relation to education.

See also No. 63.

## East Germany

 Bodenman, Paul S. Education in the Soviet Zone of Germany. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education Bulletin 1959, No. 26. Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1959. 162 pp.

Information on administration, organization, and financing of education, educational objectives, description of all levels of education and their curriculums, youth organizations, and enrollments.

 "Germany: The Soviet Zone." Comparative Educational Administration. Englewood Cliffs, N.J.: Prentice-Hall, Inc., 1962, pp. 44-53.

> Describes the patterns of education, issues and trends, and principles of administration.

 Hofmann, Erich. "The Changing School in East Germany." Comparative Education Review: 6, No. 1, June 1962, pp. 48-57.

> Describes the transformation of the school system in East Germany into a "socialist" school and its goals, polytechnical education,

and the role of parents and youth organizations.

74. Smart, K. F. "Education in East Germany." The Educational Forum: 25, No. 4, May 1961, pp. 463-471.

Information on the structure of the educational system.

## Hungary

 Ministry of Education. Report on the Work of the Ministry of Education in the Scholastic Year 1963-64. Budapest: the Ministry 1964. 53 pp.

Information on educational change and development in Hungary, prepared for the annual International Conference on Public Education held in Geneva.

See also No. 63.

- Poland
  - 76. Apanasewicz, Nellie and Medlin, William K. Educational Systems in Poland (Information on Education around the World). Washington: U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education Report OE-14034, No. 12, March 1959. 34 pp. Describes the educational systems prior to World War II, education in occupied Poland, and post-World War II developments. Curriculums and statistical data are also given.
  - 77. "The Development of Education in Poland since 1944." Foreign Education Digest: 27, No. 4, April-June 1963, pp. 296-299.

Outlines the four phases through which education has passed since 1945: 1945-47; 1947-53, 1953-56, and 1956 to the time article was written.

 Ministry of Education. The Development of Education in People's Poland in the School Year 1963-64. Warsaw: the Ministry, 1964. 67 pp.

## 12. Development of Education-Con.

## Poland-Continued

Information on educational change and development in Poland, prepared for the annual International Conference on Public Education held in Geneva.

 Parnowski, Zygmunt. Education in Poland. Warsaw: Polonia Publishing House, 1958. 80 pp.

> Information on all levels of education, physical education and sports, school libraries, and school administration.

 Paschalska, Maria. Education in Poland. Warsaw: Polonia Publishing House, 1962. 103 pp.

> Information on elementary, secondary, and vocational schools; reform of the educational system; higher education; adult education; and educational activities outside of school.

 Poland 1944-1964. Warsaw: Polonia Publishing House, 1964, pp. 153-163 and 164-175.

> Information on schools and education in Poland and on the development of Polish science and learning.

See also No. 63.

## Rumania

 Braham, Randolph L. Education in the Rumanian People's Republic. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education, Report No. OE-14087, Bulletin 1964, No. 1. Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1963. 229 pp.

Describes all levels of education, giving the historical background; administration, organization, and financing of education; teachers and the teaching profession; and organizations for children, young people, and adults. Appendixes include textbooks used in the 11year general education schools, information on changes in Rumanian education between 1959-60 and 1961-62, and statistical data.

 Haase, Herta, and Rosen, Seymour M. Education in Rumania (Studies in Comparative Education, OE-14050). Washington: U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education, July 1960. 26 pp.

> Describes the educational system and teacher education, lists the higher educational institutions, their faculties, and requirements.

Ministry of Education. Development of Education in the Rumanian People's Republic in the 1963-64 School Year. Bucharest: the Ministry, 1964. 75 pp.

Information on educational change and development in Rumania, prepared for the annual International Conference on Public Education held in Geneva.

See also No. 63.

## Yugoslavia

 "The Development of the School System in Yugoslavia." Foreign Education Digest: 26, No. 4, April-June 1962, pp. 29-33.

> Describes the three stages of the development of the school system since the Second World War and methods of school administration.

 Ernjaković, G. and Krneta, L. J. *The Yugoslav Educational Sys tem.* Belgrade: Jugoslavija, 1959. 38 pp.

> Information on the school system prior to the Second World War and from 1945 to 1953, the need for reforms, the 1958 school law, social management of the schools, and the revised school system. Statistics are given.

## 10

## A BIBLIOGRAPHY OF ENGLISH-LANGUAGE MATERIALS

 Federal Secretariat for Education and Culture. Report on the Educational Development in the 1963-64 Academic Year. Belgrade: the Secretariat, 1964. 27 pp.

> Information on educational change and development in Yugoslavia, prepared for the annual International Conference on Public Education held in Geneva.

 Mitrović, Mitra. "The Development of a Democratic and Modern System of Education in Yugoslavia." Socialist Thought and Practice, No. 2, August 1961, pp. 47-73.

Information on the development of the school system, the nature of general education, technical personnel, 1959–60 university reform, and social management and financing of schools. Statistics are given for the years 1938–39, 1954–55, and 1958–59.

 Osolnik, Bogdan. The Development of the School System in Yugoslavia. Belgrade: Yugoslavia Information Service, December 1959. 23 pp.

> Information on the development of the school system since the Second World War, the 1958 reform and its chief characteristics, and statistics comparing the number of schools, students, and teachers for the years 1938-39 and 1957-58.

See also No. 105.

## 13. Education Associations

## East Europe

 UNESCO. An International Directory of Education Associations. (Educational Studies and Documents, No. 34), 1959.

> Bulgaria, p. 11; Czechoslovakia, 14; Hungary, 21; Poland, 37; Rumania, 38; Yugoslavia, 52-53.

## Bulgaria

See No. 90.

794-964 0-66-3

Czechoslovakia See No. 90.

Hungary See No. 90.

Poland See No. 90.

Rumania See No. 90.

Yugoslavia See No. 90.

## 14. Education Goals

Bulgaria See No. 64.

- Czechoslovakia See Nos. 67, 68, 70.
- East Germany See Nos. 71, 73.

Poland

- - ments." Communist Education. New York: The Bobbs-Merrill Co., Inc., 1963, pp. 227-257.

Describes the social background and aims of education, the chief features of educational development, school system and organization, socialist humanism, moral education according to Marxist philosophy, teaching aims, educational methods, and perspectives.

Rumania

See No. 82.

Yugoslavia

See Nos. 86, 98.

#### 15. Education Laws and Decrees

#### Bulgaria

See No. 64.

#### Czechoslovakia

 "Changes in Czechoslovak Education." Foreign Education Digest: 26, No. 3, January-March 1962, pp. 43-44.

Outlines changes effected by the school law of 1960.

See also Nos. 11, 14, 67, 68, 70.

- 15. Education Laws and Decrees-Con.
- East Germany See Nos. 71, 217.
- Poland
  - See Nos. 76, 125, 207.
- Rumania
  - See No. 82.
- Yugoslavia
  - General Law on Education in Yugoslavia. Belgrade: Jugoslavija, 1959. 111 pp.

Discusses the basic principles of the law, the educational systems, school administration, principles governing the internal life of the schools, and the duties of state and social organizations toward education.

- 94. Secretariat for Education and Culture. Fundamental Law on Financing of Schools. Belgrade: Union of Jurists Associations of Yugoslavia, 1960. 46 pp.
- General Law on Faculties and Universities in Yugoslavia. Belgrade: Union of Jurists Associations of Yugoslavia, n.d. 46 pp.

See also Nos. 86, 105.

## 16. Education Reforms

Bulgaria

96. "Revisions in Education." East Europe: 13, No. 9, September 1964, pp. 29-30.

> Information on the school system and on some of the proposed changes.

See also No. 64.

Czechoslovakia

 "A New Deal for Czechoslovak Schools." *East Europe:* 13, No. 12, December 1964, p. 7.

Information on proposed changes to be effected in September 1965.

See also No. 67.

Poland

See Nos. 80, 125, 204, 207.

Rumania

See No. 82.

- Yugoslavia
  - The Proposed System of Education in Federal People's Republic of Yugoslavia. Belgrade: Jugoslavija, 1959. 191 pp.

Information on the social foundations of school reform in Yugoslavia, fundamental characteristics of the inherited system, contemporary trends in Yugoslav academic life, and the aims of education.

See also Nos. 86, 89, 105.

## 17. Educational Research Institutions

#### Albania

See No. 114.

Bulgaria

See Nos. 65, 114, 174, 175.

Czechoslovakia

See Nos. 68, 114, 175.

East Germany

See Nos. 71, 174.

Hungary

See Nos. 114, 174, 175.

Poland

See Nos. 41, 79, 80, 114, 124, 125, 128, 129, 174, 175, 178, 207.

Rumania

See Nos. 82, 114, 174, 175.

Yugoslavia

See Nos. 44, 86, 93, 95, 98, 105, 114, 132, 175, 182.

#### 18. Elementary-Secondary Education

East Europe

99. Kerr, Anthony. Schools of Europe. Westminster: the Canterbury Press, 1961. 292 pp. Information on elementary and secondary schools in Albania, Bulgaria, Czechoslovakia, East Germany, Hungary, Poland, Rumania, and Yugoslavia.

 UNESCO. World Survey of Education. II: Primary Educacation. Paris: the Organization, 1958.

> Albania, pp. 68-76; Bulgaria, 178-188; Czechoslovakia, 287-296; Hungary, 521-526; Poland, 856-868; Rumania, 890-902; Yugoslavia, 1344-1355.

 World Survey of Education. III: Secondary Education. New York: International Documents Service, 1961.

Albania, pp. 168–179; Bulgaria, 277–292; Czechoslovakia, 397–408; Hungary, 631–640; Poland, 961–975; Rumania, 1002– 1010; Yugoslavia, 1465–1476. See also No. 221.

Albania

See Nos. 99-101.

Bulgaria

See Nos. 30, 64, 99-101, 162.

Czechoslovakia

See Nos. 30, 67, 68, 99-101, 162.

East Germany See Nos. 71, 99, 162.

Hungary

See Nos. 30, 99-101.

- Poland
  - 102. Dobosiewicz, Stanisław. Education in People's Poland. Warsaw: PIGO, 1957. 15 pp.

A brief description of the primary, secondary, vocational, and special schools, schools for young workers, schools for national minorities, teacher education, and extracurricular activities. Statistics are included.

 Preston, Ralph C. "A Look at Polish Education." *The Packet*: 15, No. 2, winter 1960-61, pp. 3-11. Describes some aspects of Polish education, concentrating primarily on elementary schools. See also Nos. 76, 79, 80, 99-

101, 124, 162, 207.

See Nos. 30, 82, 83, 99-101.

- Yugoslavia
  - 104. Federal Institute for Educational Research. The Elementary School in Yugoslavia. Belgrade: Jugoslavija, 1960. 266 pp.

Describes the 8-year school, organization of instruction, useful work of students, extracurricular activities, and health services, problems and their possible solutions. Curriculums are given.

105. Tomich, Vera. Education in Yugoslavia and the New Reform. The Legal Basis, Organization, Administration, and Program of the Secondary Schools. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education, Report No. OE-14089, Bulletin 1963, No. 20. Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1963. 146 pp.

> Information on the school system prior to the Second World War, postwar educational developments, the school reform movement, administration of education under the 1958 general law on education, and sociopolitical organizations concerned with education. A translation of the 1958 law is given.

See also Nos. 30, 86, 99-101, 162, 223.

## 19. Extracurricular Activities

Bulgaria See No. 65.

Czechoslovakia See Nos. 67, 68.

Rumania

19. Extracurricular Activities-Con.

East Germany See No. 71.

Poland

See Nos. 79, 102.

Rumania See Nos. 82, 83.

Yugoslavia See Nos. 86, 104, 105.

20. Foreign Students

## Poland

 106. Zalewska-Trafiszowa, Halina.
 Foreign Students in Poland.
 Warsaw: Polonia Publishing House, 1962. 151 pp.

> Information on organization and courses of studies in Poland's higher schools, students' living conditions and working facilities, admission requirements, and types of scholarships. A list of the higher schools, their faculties, and fields of study is included.

Yugoslavia See No. 132.

#### 21. Gifted, Education of

#### Bulgaria

107. King, Beatrice. "The Education of the Gifted Child in Bulgaria." The Year Book of Education 1961, pp. 241-254.

> Describes the political philosophy and social structure; the psychological basis of the development of talent; the demand for talent in a socialist society; the role of teachers, the kindergarten, and evening schools; work of Pioneers and hobby circles; Pioneer palaces, library clubs, and summer holiday camps.

## Poland

108. Suchodolski, Bogdan. "The Gifted Child: Poland." The Year Book of Education 1961, pp. 297-303.

Outlines Poland's educational system and discusses the psychological basis of Polish education; provisions for the gifted made through interest circles, youth palaces and culture houses, academic olympic competitions, and music and ballet schools; and higher education for young workers.

## Yugoslavia

109. Frankovič, Dragotin. "General Notions on Ability, Talent, and Genius in Yugoslavia." The Year Book of Education 1961, pp. 128-139.

> Discusses the general ideas of ability, talent, and genius which predominate in Yugoslavia, the dominant criteria for evaluation and grading of abilities, the role of the school in developing pupils' creative abilities; and the socialist principle, "From everyone according to his abilities and to everyone according to his work," the basis on which "the value of a man is estimated in Yugoslavia."

## 22. Graduate Studies

Bulgaria

See No. 64.

Czechoslovakia See No. 67.

East Germany See No. 71.

Poland

See Nos. 76, 125.

Rumania See Nos. 82, 83.

Yugoslavia See No. 132.

23. Guidance

#### East Europe

110. UNESCO/International Bureau of Education. The Organization

of Educational and Vocational Guidance. '(Research in Comparative Education, Publication No. 254), 1963.

Bulgaria, pp. 15-16; Czechoslovakia, 38-40; Hungary, 71-74; Poland, 135-137; Rumania, 140-142; Yugoslavia, 184-188.

Bulgaria

See No. 110. Czechoslovakia

See No. 110.

East Germany See No. 71.

Hungary See No. 110.

Poland See No. 110.

Rumania See No. 110.

Yugoslavia See No. 110.

## 24. Health Education

Bulgaria See No. 25.

Czechoslovakia See Nos. 25, 68.

Poland

See No. 25.

Yugoslavia See Nos. 25, 223.

## 25. Higher Education

## East Europe

111. "Eastern and Central Europe." The Scientific and Academic World. Essen-Bredeney, Germany: Donors Association for German Science, 1962, pp. 209-223.

> Information on organization of universities and science in Albania, Bulgaria, Czechoslovakia, Hungary, Poland, Rumania, and Yugoslavia.

112. International Handbook of Universities. Paris: The International Association of Universities, 1962.

> Albania, p. 2; Bulgaria, 72-75; Czechoslovakia, 119-126; East Germany, 242-253; Hungary, 286-292; Poland, 508-526; Rumania, 532-539; Yugoslavia, 720-724.

113. Kerr, Anthony. Universities of Europe. Westminster: The Canterbury Press, 1962. 235 pp. Includes information on schools in Bulgaria, Czechoslovakia, East Germany, Poland, and Yugoslavia.

114. The World of Learning 1963-64. London: Europa Publications, Ltd.

> Albania, p. 47; Bulgaria, 157– 164; Czechoslovakia, 264–278; Hungary, 547–562; Poland, 846– 867; Rumania, 888–897; Yugoslavia, 1324–1342.

Albania

See Nos. 111, 112, 114.

Bulgaria See Nos. 20, 64, 111-114.

Czechoslovakia

See Nos. 4, 67, 68, 111-114.

East Germany

115. "Soviet Occupied Zone of Germany." The Scientific and Academic World, pp. 80-87.

> Information on institutions of higher education, research, and financing of higher education and science.

See also Nos. 71, 112, 113.

#### Hungary

116. Murray, Elinor. "Higher Education in Communist Hungary 1948-1956." The American Slavic and East European Review: 19, No. 3, October 1960, pp. 395-413. 25. Higher Education-Continued

Hungary-Continued

Describes the changes in Hungary's higher education after nationalization of schools in 1948.

See also Nos. 111, 112, 114.

Poland

117. Barycz, Henryk. The Development of University Education in Poland. Warsaw: Warszawska Drukarnia Naukowa, 1957. 70 pp.

> Describes the development of Cracow University, growth of other Polish universities, their struggles, problems, and reforms.

 Bronars, Joseph. Higher Education in Poland: Some Aspects of Its Sovietization. Washington: Catholic University of America Press, 1957. 13 pp.

> Outlines major developments in Polish educational and intellectual life prior to 1947 and describes the system in effect thereafter in higher education, aims of the communist regime regarding cultural life, and conditions of students and teachers.

 Gieysztor, Aleksander and Strzemienski, Marian. Universitas Varsoviensis (The University of Warsaw). Warsaw: Arkady. 1958. 96 pp.

> Information on the University's faculties and chairs and on the University library.

120. Medical Academy in Wrocław 1950-1960. Wrocław: The Academy, 1960. 451 pp.

> Historical outline of the Academy and a description of its departments and faculties.

121. Ministry of Higher Education. Higher Education in Post-War Poland. Warsaw: The Ministry, 1961. 14 pp. Statistical and general information on university schools, research staff, libraries, students, graduates, scholarships, hostels, canteens, health services, physical education and sports, and higher education for working people.

 122. \_\_\_\_\_. Institutions of Higher Education in Poland: Information and Statistics Bulletin. Warsaw: The Ministry, 1961. 40 pp.

> Includes basic data on higher education and data for the 1960-61 academic year.

123. Ratuszniak, Z. "Higher Education in Poland." Reform and Development of Higher Education in Europe: France, the Netherlands, and Poland (Educational Studies and Documents, No. 49). Paris: UNESCO, 1964, pp. 86-96.

> Discusses procedures, methods of planning, and future organization of higher education.

124. Rosen, Seymour M. and Apanasewicz, Nellie. Higher Education in Poland. Part I: Organization and Administration. (Studies in Comparative Education). U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education Bulletin 1963, No. 19, OE-14082. Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1963. 37 pp.

Information on elementarysecondary education; statistical information on enrollments at all levels, number of higher educational institutions, faculties, and chairs; and a list of the Polish higher schools with their faculties and fields of study.

125. ——. Higher Education in Poland. Part II: Rules of Admissions, Student Activities, and Curriculums. (Studies in Comparative Education.) U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education, Bulletin 1964, No. 22, OE-14099. Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1964. 81 pp.

Includes information on graduate study, planned reforms and development in Polish higher education, articles 52 to 76 of the 1958 law on higher schools, and enrollment and graduation statistics.

126. Skubała, Zofia and Tokarski, Zbigniew. Polish Universities. Warsaw: Polonia Publishing House, 1959. 175 pp.

> A historical review of Polish universities from the middle of the 14th century to 1939; higher education against the political, social, and economic background in People's Poland; and prospects for further development of university education in Poland.

127. Tymowski, Janusz. "Educating Specialists." Polish Perspectives: 6, No. 8-9, August-September 1963, pp. 7-16.

> Discusses the drawbacks of the Polish system of education, measures being taken to revise the system, admission requirements to higher education, and courses for working students.

128. "The University Sociological Center in Cracow." International Social Science Journal: 13, No. 1, 1961, pp. 120-121.

> Describes research activities of the Chair of General Ethnography and Sociology and the Chair of Sociology and Demography.

129. Wepsiec, Jan. Polish Institutions of Higher Learning. New York: Polish Institute of Arts and Sciences in America, 1959. 110 pp.

Information on universities and colleges, learned societies, research institutes, libraries, bibliographic and documentation centers, and Polish institutions of higher learning outside of. Poland.

See also Nos. 51-59, 76, 79, 80, 106, 108, 111-114, 178, 207.

Rumania

130. Mihoc, Gheorghe. "Bucharest University Centenary." Rumanian Review: No. 3, 1964, pp. 132-138.

> Brief history of the development of the university and information on its present organization and administration, teaching methods, scientific research, and student body.

> See also Nos. 82, 83, 111, 112, 114.

Yugoslavia

 Belgic, Milos and others. Yugoslav Students and Universities. Belgrade: Yugoslav Union of Students, 1959. 88 pp.

> Information on the universities and on student organizations.

 Filipović, Marijan. Higher Education in Yugoslavia. Belgrade: Jugoslavija Publishing House, 1962. 121 pp.

> Describes the development of higher education, teaching and research in the universities, and organization of studies; includes information for foreign students who plan to study in Yugoslavia and statistical information on higher educational institutions for 1938-39, 1949-50, and 1961-62.

See also Nos. 8, 16, 86, 88, 95, 105, 111–114, 181, 182, 216.

## 26. History of Education

## Albania

133. Skendi, Stavro, editor. Albania. New York: Frederick A. Praeger, 1956, pp. 269-284.

> Information on education in Albania prior to and after the Second World War.

## Bulgaria

134. Dellin, L. A. D., editor. Bulgaria. New York: Frederick A. Praeger, 1957, pp. 194-209.

> Information on education in Bulgaria prior to and after the Second World War. See also No. 64.

#### Czechoslovakia

135. Bušek, Vratislav and Spulber, Nicolas, editors. Czechoslovakia. New York: Frederick A. Praeger, 1957, pp. 154-172.

> Information on education in Czechoslovakia prior to and after the Second World War.

See also No. 67.

#### Hungary

136. Helmreich, Ernest C., editor. Hungary. New York: Frederick A. Praeger, 1957, pp. 190-211.

> Information on education in Hungary prior to and after the Second World War.

#### Poland

137. Apanasewicz, Nellie. The National Education Commission of Poland 1773-1794. (Education around the World.) Washington: U.S. Office of Education, April 8, 1960, pp. 1-5.

Describes one of the earliest efforts in Europe to establish a national agency for education. A program of studies for grades 1 through 6, initiated by law in 1783, is included.

138. Barnett, Clifford R. and others. Poland, Its People, Its Society, Its Culture. New York: Grove Press, Inc., 1958, pp. 331-347.

Information on education in Poland prior to and after the Second World War.

139. Halecki, Oscar, editor. Poland. New York: Frederick A. Praeger, 1957, pp. 178-197.

> Information on education in Poland prior to and after the Second World War.

See also No. 76.

## Rumania

•

- Fischer-Galati, Stephen, editor. Romania. New York: Frederick A. Praeger, 1957, pp. 148-164.
- Information on education in Rumania prior to and after the Second World War.

See also No. 82.

## Yugoslavia

 Byrnes, Robert F., general editor. Yugoslavia. New York: Frederick A. Praeger, 1957, pp. 166-189.

> Information on education in Yugoslavia prior to and after the Second World War.

See also Nos. 86, 105.

## 27. History, Teaching of

Czechoslovakia See No. 37.

Poland See No. 125.

#### 28. Illiteracy

Hungary

See No. 200.

## Rumania

142. "The Literacy Campaign in Rumania." Foreign Education Digest: 24, No. 2, October-December 1959, pp. 104-107.

> Lists the causes for illiteracy in Rumania and outlines methods used to overcome them.

## A BIBLIOGRAPHY OF ENGLISH-LANGUAGE MATERIALS

143. UNESCO. "The Liquidation of Illiteracy in the Rumanian People's Republic." Fundamental and Adult Education: 10, No. 4, 1958, pp. 146-151.

> Discusses the illiteracy problem in Rumania before 1945, the literacy campaign as part of the education reform, mass communication and audio-visual media, reading material for new literates, and organizational problems and social implications.

See also No. 82.

## Yugoslavia

144. UNESCO. World Illiteracy at Mid-Century: A Statistical Study. (Monographs on Fundamental Education), 1957.

> For information on Yugoslavia see p. 23, 26, 33, 42, 45, 114-119, 166-167, 172, 178-180. See also Nos. 86, 105, 222, 223.

#### 29. Languages, Teaching of

East Europe

145. International Bureau of Education/UNESCO. Modern Languages at General Secondary Schools. (Research in Comparative Education, Publication No. 268), 1964. 189 pp.

> Bulgaria, pp. 19-20; Czechoslovakia, 48-50; Hungary, 76-78; Poland, 130-131; Rumania, 134-135; Yugoslavia, 188-189.

146. UNESCO. Second Language Teaching in Primary and Secondary Schools. (Education Abstracts: 13, No. 3, 1961).

Bulgaria, pp. 18-19; Hungary, 26-27; Poland, 37-39.

Bulgaria

See Nos. 145, 146.

Czechoslovakia See Nos. 70, 145.

Hungary

See Nos. 145, 146.

Poland

See Nos. 125, 145, 146.

## Rumania

See No. 145.

Yugoslavia See No. 145.

#### **30.** Libraries

East Europe

147. Kovács, Máté. "The Training of Librarians in the Socialist Countries of Europe." UNESCO Bulletin for Libraries: 18, No. 1, January-February 1964, pp. 13– 19.

> Information on the training of librarians in Bulgaria, Czechoslovakia, East Germany, Hungary, Poland, Rumania, and Yugoslavia.

Albania

See No. 114.

Bulgaria

148. Haviland, Virginia. "Children's Libraries." Wilson Library Bulletin: 38, No. 6, February 1964, p. 487.

> Information on the House of Children's Books, Sofia, and on the Bulgarian philosophy of writing, publishing, and distributing of children's books.

See also Nos. 114, 147.

## Czechoslovakia

149. Drtina, Jaroslav. "Library Training in Czechoslovakia." UNESCO Bulletin for Libraries: 11, April 1957, pp. 80-82.

> Describes library training at the secondary and university levels.

See also Nos. 114, 147.

East Germany

See No. 147.

Hungary

See Nos. 114, 147.

## 30. Libraries-Continued

## Poland

150. Kozioł, Czesław. "Rural Libraries in Poland." UNESCO Bulletin for Libraries: 12, January 1958, pp. 12-13.

> Information on the rural library network and its role in social and cultural activities.

151. ——. "Statistics on Libraries: Poland." Statistical Reports and Studies, March 1959, pp. 62–64.

> Information on organization, administration, and responsibilities of the library network, and on the number of libraries, holdings, readers, borrowers, and financial expenditures.

> See also Nos. 59, 79, 114, 121, 129, 147, 178.

#### Rumania

See Nos. 114, 147.

- Yugoslavia
  - 152. Horecky, Paul L. "Yugoslavia. Libraries--Modern Foreign Libraries." The Encyclopedia Americana: 17, 1960, p. 390.

Information on the national and university libraries of Yugoslavia, with specialties and numbers of holdings in each.

See also Nos. 114, 147.

#### **31. Mathematics**

#### Bulgaria

See No. 32.

## Poland

- 153. Sierpiński, Wacław. "Polish School of Mathematics." Polish Perspectives: 6, No. 8-9, August-September 1963, pp. 25-35. Information on development of mathematics in Poland and on the Institute of Mathematics and its achievements.
- 154. ———. "The Warsaw School of Mathematics and the Present State of Mathematics in Poland."

The Polish Review: 4, winterspring, 1959, pp. 51-63.

Discusses mathematical research in Poland prior to the Second World War and describes the organization, administration, aims, and publications of the Institute. Information is also given on the "Mathematical Olympics" held each year by the Polish Mathematical Society.

155. Wirszup, Izaak. "The Seventh Mathematical Olympiad for Secondary School Students in Poland." The Mathematics Teacher: 51, December 1958, pp. 585-589.

> Lists the problems given in the preparatory, regional and final rounds of the olympiads and tables of appraisals of the solution of these problems.

See also Nos. 32, 125.

#### 32. Medical Training

East Europe

156. World Health Organization. World Directory of Medical Schools. Geneva: the Organization, 1957.

> Albania, p. 15; Bulgaria, 41; Czechoslovakia, 70–72; Hungary, 124–125; Poland, 210–213; Rumania, 220–222; Yugoslavia, 297–299.

#### Albania

See No. 156.

#### Bulgaria

See Nos. 64, 156.

## Czechoslovakia

See Nos. 67, 68, 156.

## Hungary

See No. 156.

## Poland

See Nos. 51, 55, 57, 76, 120, 125, 156.

#### Rumania

See Nos. 82, 83, 156.

Yugoslavia See No. 156.

## 33. Ministries of Education

East Europe

157. Heath, Kathryn G. Ministries of Education: Their Functions and Organizations. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Education; OE-14064, Bulletin 1961, No. 21. Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1962.

> Czechoslovakia, pp. 238-242; Poland, 510-515; Yugoslavia, 633-639.

Czechoslovakia See No. 157.

East Germany See No. 71.

Poland

See Nos. 76, 124, 125, 157, 207.

Rumania

See No. 82.

Yugoslavia See Nos. 105, 157.

34. Minorities

Poland See Nos. 76, 79, 102.

Rumania See No. 82.

Yugoslavia See No. 105.

35. Moral Education

Poland See No. 91.

Rumania See No. 193.

Music Education
 Bulgaria
 See No. 64.

Czechoslovakia See Nos. 67, 68. See Nos. 54, 108. Yugoslavia See No. 105. 37. Out-of-School Education Czechoslovakia See Nos. 27, 68. Hungary See No. 27. Poland See No. 80. Rumania See Nos. 27, 82. 38. Part-Time Education Albania See No. 111.

Bulgaria See Nos. 64, 111.

Poland

Czechoslovakia

158. "Secondary Schools for Workers in Czechoslovakia." Foreign Education Digest: 26, No. 1, July-September 1961, pp. 82-83.

Outlines the instructions for organization of these schools.

See also Nos. 67, 111, 161.

Hungary

See No. 111.

Poland

See Nos. 15, 102, 108, 111, 127, 161.

Rumania

See Nos. 82, 83, 111.

Yugoslavia See Nos. 111, 161.

**39.** Periodicals

East Europe

 Downs, Sophie W., editor. Foreign Education Digest. (Quarterly).

> Digests of educational items on international developments and trends.

## 39. Periodicals-Continued

- East Europe-Continued
  - 160. International Bureau of Education. Bulletin of the International Bureau of Education.

Information on educational trends in comparative education, educational developments and changes in various countries, and an annotated bibliography.

161. <u>——</u>. Adult and Workers' Education Periodicals. (Education Abstracts: 12, No. 8, October 1960.)

Czechoslovakia, p. 6; Poland, 10; Yugoslavia, 13.

 162. ——. Primary Education Periodicals. (Education Abstracts: 11, No. 10, December 1959.)

> Bulgaria, p. 4; Czechoslovakia, 6; East Germany, 8; Poland, 14; Yugoslavia, 18.

163. \_\_\_\_\_. Selected Educational Periodicals. (Education Abstracts: 10, No. 10, December 1958.)

> Czechoslovakia, p. 8; East Germany, 12; Hungary, 13; Poland, 20; Rumania, 20; Yugoslavia, 28.

164. U.S. Joint Publications Research Service. Washington: U.S. Department of Commerce, the Service:

> Political Translations on Eastern Europe.

> Sociological Translations on Eastern Europe.

> Translations on Economic Organization and Management in Eastern Europe.

Reports include translations of articles on education and are listed in the Monthly Catalog of U.S. Government Publications.

Bulgaria See No. 162.

Czechoslovakia See Nos. 161–163. East Germany See Nos. 162, 163.

Hungary

See No. 163.

Poland

165. Polish Academy of Sciences. Quarterly Review of Scientific Publications. Warsaw: Ossolineum.

> Information on materials pertaining to the general, social, biological, pure, and technical sciences.

See also Nos. 161-163.

Rumania

See No. 163.

Yugoslavia

166. Council of Organizations and Institutions for the Education of Children in Yugoslavia. Information Bulletin. Belgrade: The Belgrade Press.

> Explains activities and purposes of parent associations working with schools, and other organizations interested in child welfare, and cites specific projects carried out in various sections of the country.

See also Nos. 161-163.

## 40. Physical Education

Albania

167. Konomi, Vasil. "Physical Education and Sport in Albania." International Journal of Adult and Youth Education: 15, No. 4, 1962, pp. 195-199.

> Information on the role of the State in encouraging and coordinating activities of various associations connected with sports and physical education; the impetus given to women's sports, and special attention given to the development of physical education and sports in rural areas.

Czechoslovakia

See Nos. 28, 68.

East Germany See No. 28.

Hungary See No. 28.

Poland See Nos. 28, 79, 121, 125.

Yugoslavia See Nos. 7, 28, 222.

41. Polytechnical Education

Bulgaria See No. 64.

Czechoslovakia. See No. 67.

East Germany See Nos. 71, 73, 218.

Rumania See Nos. 82, 83.

## 42. Preschool Education

- East Europe
  - UNESCO. Preschool Education (Statistical Reports and Studies), 1963.

Statistical information on the numbers of educational institutions, teachers, and students in all countries.

169. Waddington, Mary. "The Years from Five to Seven." Comparative Education: 1, No. 1, October 1964, pp. 29-36.

> Information on kindergartens in the East European countries.

## Bulgaria

See No. 64.

Czechoslovakia See Nos. 67, 68.

East Germany See No. 71.

Poland See Nos. 29, 76, 79.

Rumania See Nos. 82, 83. Yugoslavia

170. Early Childhood Education in Yugoslavia. Belgrade; Council of Associations for Welfare of Children and Youth in Yugoslavia, 1960. 50 pp.

> Explains the development of preschool institutions and their organization and administration.

171. "One Day at the Kindergarten." Information Bulletin, No. 24, 1964, pp. 15-17.

> Describes activities of kindergarten children.

172. "Preschool Education in Yugoslavia." Information Bulletin, No. 24, 1964, pp. 3-6.

> Information on institutions providing for the social welfare and education of children of working parents.

See also Nos. 29, 86, 105.

## 43. Psychology

Poland

 Choynowski, Mieczysław. "Psychology in Poland: Past and Present." The Polish Review: 3, autumn 1958, pp. 88-103.

> Information on the development of psychology in Poland, teaching psychology in secondary schools and universities, and work carried on by the psychology departments in Polish universities.

See also Nos. 40, 125.

## 44. Republics

Yugoslavia See Nos. 6, 86, 105.

## 45. Research

East Europe

174. UNESCO. Educational Research: Selected Reports, Books on Methodology, Bibliographies, and Journals. (Education Ab-

- 45. Research-Continued
- East Europe—Continued stracts: 12, Nos. 5-6, May-June 1960.) Bulgaria, p. 5; East Germany,

19; Hungary, 23; Poland, 19; Rumania, 23.

175. UNESCO. Research in Education: A Directory of Organizations, Bibliographical Materials, and Periodicals. (Education Abstracts: 9, No. 2, February 1957.)

> Bulgaria, p. 6; Czechoslovakia, 9; Hungary, 12; Poland, 21; Rumania, 22; Yugoslavia, 32.

176. ———. Rural Communities: Problems, Method, and Types of Research. (Reports and Papers in the Social Sciences, No. 10), 1958.

> Albania, p. 39; Bulgaria, 40; Czechoslovakia, 41; Hungary, 43; Poland, 46; Rumania, 46-47; Yugoslavia, 52.

Albania

See Nos. 111, 114, 176.

Bulgaria

See Nos. 111, 114, 174-176.

Czechoslovakia

177. Kofnovec, L. and Spirit, J. "Scientific and Technical Information in Czechoslovakia." UNESCO Bulletin for Libraries: 12, July 1958, pp. 163-164.

> Information on planning, organization, and administration of scientific research and development carried out under the Czechoslovak Academy of Sciences by three main centers: the Technical Universities Library, Institute of Technical and Economic Information, and Inventions and Standards Bureau.

> See also Nos. 68, 111, 114, 175, 176.

East Germany See Nos. 115, 174. Hungary

See Nos. 111, 114, 174-176.

- Poland
  - 178. Kozlowski, Jerzy, editor. Polish Research Guide 1964. Washington: U.S. Department of Commerce, Office of Technical Services, Report No. OTS 62-11062, 1964. 419 pp.

Information on the organization of science and higher education in Poland as of March 1963.

179. Pas, Ryszard. Scientific, Technical, and Economic Information Service Guide. Washington: U.S. Department of Commerce, Office of Technical Services, Report No. OTS 62-11061, 1964. 262 pp.

> Information on the Scientific and Technical Documentation Service, domestic and foreign information institutions and organizations, and other related information.

> See also Nos. 81, 111, 114, 121, 125, 174–176.

Rumania

 Dumitrescu, D. "Science and the Building of Socialism." Rumanian Review: No. 3, 1964, pp. 129-131.

> Information on research carried out by the Rumanian People's Republic Academy in the various sciences.

> See also Nos. 1, 82, 111, 114, 130, 174-176.

## Yugoslavia

 Babić, Ivo and Filipović, Marijan. Scientific Institutions in Yugoslavia. Belgrade: Jugoslavija, 1958. 149 pp.

> Information on scientific development in Yugoslavia; the academies of science; development of university education, its organization and management, teaching and scientific

work; scientific institutes, councils, and associations; social status of scientific workers; and a survey of Yugoslav periodical publications.

182. Yugoslav Scientific Research Directory. Washington: U.S. Department of Commerce, Office of Technical Services, Report No. OTS-64-11452, 1964. 600 pp.

> Information on the organization of science and higher education in Yugoslavia as of February 1, 1963. Texts of the following laws are given: General Law on Faculties and Universities, Law on the Fund for Scientific Research, Law on the Financing of Scientific Institutions, and Law on the Organization of Scientific Work.

> See also Nos. 111, 114, 132, 175, 176.

## 46. Rural Education

East Europe

183. UNESCO/International Bureau of Education. Facilities for Education in Rural Areas (Publication No. 192), 1958.

> Albania, pp. 37-39; Bulgaria, 57-59; Czechoslovakia, 81-82; Hungary, 116-119; Poland, 178-182; Rumania, 184-186; Yugoslavia, 239-241.

 The One-Teacher School (Publication No. 228), 1961.

> Albania, pp. 70-72; Bulgaria, 91-94; Czechoslovakia, 109-111; Hungary, 134-136; Poland, 191-193; Rumania, 196-198; Yugoslavia, 253-256.

Albania

See Nos. 183, 184.

Bulgaria

See Nos. 183, 184.

Czechoslovakia See Nos. 31, 183, 184. Hungary

See Nos. 31, 183, 184. Poland

See Nos. 31, 183, 184.

Rumania See Nos. 183, 184.

Yugoslavia See Nos. 183, 184.

## 47. Science Education

Albania

See No. 111.

Bulgaria See Nos. 111, 205.

Czechoslovakia See Nos. 68, 111.

East Germany

185. Falk, Doris F. "Some Problems in East German Science Education." Science Education: 48, No. 4, October 1964, pp. 330– 333.

> Information on the organization of the school system, textbooks used in teaching science subjects, and on teacher education and teachers' salaries.

See also No. 115.

Hungary

See Nos. 111, 205.

Poland

186. Dobrowolski, Marian. Polish Scholars: Their Contribution to World Science. Warsaw: Polonia Publishing House, 1959. 208 pp.

> Information on the development of Polish science; Polish sociology, logic, history of law, and other sciences; and science in Poland in the contemporary period.

See also Nos. 81, 111, 125, 165, 178.

Rumania See Nos. 1, 111. Yugoslavia See No. 111.

## 48. Social Sciences

## East Europe

187. UNESCO. International Organizations in the Social Sciences (Reports and Papers in the Social Sciences, No. 13, 1961). 145 pp.

> Bulgaria, pp. 22 and 91; Czechoslovakia, 22, 91–92, 110; East Germany, 111; Hungary, 92, 111; Poland, 23, 93, 111; Rumania, 24, 93; Yugoslavia, 24, 94.

Bulgaria

Czechoslovakia See No. 187.

- East Germany See No. 187.
- Hungary

See Nos. 38, 187.

Poland

See Nos. 42, 125, 165, 186, 187, 192.

Rumania

See No. 187.

- Yugoslavia
  - 188. Institute of Social Sciences. Belgrade: n.p., n.d., 20 pp. Describes the administration, organization, and management

of the Institute.

189. "Social Science Research Institutes in the People's Federative Republic of Yugoslavia." International Social Science Journal: 13, No. 3, 1961, pp. 457-470.

> Information on the Institutes of Social Science, Economics, Social Management, Sociology, and International Politics and Economics, and the Institute for the Study of the Workers' Movement.

190. UNESCO. "The Institute of Comparative Law, Belgrade." International Social Science Journal. The Social Sciences and Peaceful Cooperation: 12, No. 2, 1960, pp. 276-280.

Describes the Institute's goals, activities, and accomplishments.

191. ———. "The Yugoslav Social Science Institute." International Social Science Journal: 11, No. 4, 1959, pp. 599-600.

> Information on the administration, departments, programs, and methods of the Institute.

See also No. 187.

49. Sociology

Poland

192. "Sociological Studies at the Social Science College of Warsaw." International Social Science Journal: 13, No. 1, 1961, p. 121.

> Describes the most important subjects of study at the school, which is attached to the Central Committee of the Polish United Workers' Party.

See also Nos. 125, 128, 186.

Rumania

193. National Committee of Sociology. The Rumanian Journal of Sociology. Bucharest: Publishing House of the Academy of the Rumanian Peoples Republic, n.d. 277 pp.

> Articles on the logic of sociology, success in socialist society, designs of the "sociology of religion," the moral-instructive role of socialist emulation, and activities of the Committee.

Yugoslavia

194. Minić, Milka. "The Role of the Commune in Education and Culture." International Social Science Journal: 13, No. 3, 1961, pp. 422-426.

> Describes the role of the commune in setting up schools and prescribing curriculums and in

See No. 187.

improving the general cultural level of communities.

## **50. Special Schools**

Eastern Europe

195. UNESCO/International Bureau of Education. Organization of Special Education for Mentally Deficient Children (Publication No. 214), 1960.

> Albania, p. 67; Bulgaria, 91-93; Czechoslovakia, 110-114; Hungary, 146-149; Poland, 201-203; Rumania, 208-212; Yugoslavia, 266-272.

## Albania

See No. 195.

Bulgaria See Nos. 64, 107, 195.

Czechoslovakia See Nos. 67, 68, 195.

East Germany See No. 71.

Hungary See No. 195.

Poland

See Nos. 76, 79, 108, 195.

## Rumania

See Nos. 82, 195.

Yugoslavia See Nos. 86, 105, 109, 195.

## 51. Sports

Albania

See No. 167.

#### Poland

See Nos. 79, 121, 125.

Yugoslavia

196. "Sports Education Centers in Yugoslavia." Foreign Education Digest: 27, No. 4, April-June 1963, pp. 323-326.

> Information on sports centers and their purposes.

See also No. 7.

#### 52. Statistics

## East Europe

197. UNESCO. Current School Enrollment Statistics, No. 9, September 1962. 52 pp.

Information on all levels of schooling.

198. ———. UNESCO Statistical Yearbook 1963. Paris: the Organization, 1964, pp. 75-303.

> Information on the numbers of schools, teachers, and students by sex, level, and type of education; students and graduates in higher education by field of study; and expenditures on education for the school years 1950, 1955, 1959, 1960, 1961, 1962.

199. ———. World Survey of Education. Handbook of Educational Organization and Statistics. Paris: the Organization, 1955.

> Albania, pp. 62–63; Bulgaria, 130–133; Czechoslovakia, 185– 187; Hungary, 325–328; Poland, 520–528; Rumania, 546–547; Yugoslavia, 875–884.

See also Nos. 168, 221.

Albania

See Nos. 111, 199.

- Bulgaria See Nos. 64, 111, 199.
- Czechoslovakia See Nos. 67, 68, 111, 199.

East Germany See No. 71.

## Hungary

200. Siegel, Jacob S. The Population of Hungary. (U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, International Populalation Statistics Reports, Series P-90, No. 9). Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1958, pp. 157-159.

> Statistics on literacy and educational attainment for 1949.

## 52. Statistics—Continued

- Hungary-Continued
  - school enrollment for the years 1937-38 to 1956-57, and enrollments by field of specialization for 1937-38 and 1950-51 to 1956-57.

See also Nos. 111, 199.

## Poland

201. Central Statistical Office. Concise Statistical Year Book of the Polish People's Republic. Warsaw: the Office.

> Includes a section on education.

> See also Nos. 76, 102, 111, 121, 124, 125, 199, 207.

## Rumania

202. Central Statistical Board. Rumanian Statistical Pocket Book 1964.

> Pages 233-252 pertain to education.

See also Nos. 82, 83, 111, 199.

## Yugoslavia

203. UNESCO. Manual of Educational Statistics. Paris: the Organization, 1961. Various pages. See also Nos. 8, 86, 88, 89, 105, 111, 132, 199, 222, 224.

## 53. Teacher Education

## East Europe

204. Hulicka, Karel. "Schools and Teacher Education in Central and East Europe." The Journal of Teacher Education: 12, No. 3, September 1961, pp. 290-301.

> Information on school reorganization, social structure of the student body, teacher education, changing attitudes towards teaching and academic standards, and political education. A table compares precommunist and communist educational practices in the People's Democracies.

 205. UNESCO. Training of Science Teachers for Secondary Schools (Education Abstracts: 13, No. 4), 1961.

Bulgaria, pp. 11–13; Hungary, 19–20.

206. UNESCO/International Bureau of Education. In-Service Training for Primary Teachers. (Publication No. 240), 1962.

> Bulgaria, pp. 19-20; Czechoslovakia, 41-42; Hungary, 71-72; Poland, 119-120; Rumania, 122-125; Yugoslavia, 171-173. See also No. 220.

#### Bulgaria

See Nos. 64, 65, 205, 206.

Czechoslovakia See Nos. 67, 68, 206, 214.

East Germany See Nos. 71, 185.

## Hungary

See Nos. 205, 206.

- Poland
  - Singer, Gusta. Teacher Education in a Communist State: Poland 1956-1961. New York: Bookman Associates, Inc., 1965. 282 pp.

Information on the educational system in Poland, history of teacher education, organization of teacher education, subjects taught in teacher education institutions, the educational reform of 1961, and enrollments and numbers of teachers in the teacher education institutions.

208. Suchodolski, Bogdan. "Education of Teachers in Poland." The Year Book of Education 1963, pp. 274-283.

> Discusses problems in training elementary, secondary, and vocational school teachers and the recruitment of teachers.

> See also Nos. 76, 79, 102, 125, 206.

## Rumania

See Nos. 82, 83, 206.

## Yugoslavia

209. "Working Program of the High Educators School in Ljubljana." Information Bulletin, No. 24, 1964, pp. 32-33.

> Information on admission requirements, required subjects of study, and length of study in this school for education of preschool teachers.

> See also Nos. 7, 16, 86, 105, 206, 224.

#### 54. Teachers

East Europe

 UNESCO/International Bureau of Education. Shortage of Primary Teachers (Research in Comparative Education). Publication No. 256. 1963.

> Bulgaria, pp. 13-14; Czechoslovakia, 44-45; Hungary, 77-78; Poland, 138-141; Rumania, 143-144; Yugoslavia, 189-191. See also No. 220.

## Bulgaria

See No. 210.

Czechoslovakia See Nos. 68, 210.

## Hungary

See No. 210.

East Germany

 "East German Teachers." Foreign Education Digest: 23, No. 3, January-March 1959, pp. 283-285.

> Information on the East German Teachers Organization and teachers' salaries.

See also No. 71.

#### Poland

See Nos. 79, 118, 125, 208, 210.

Rumania

See Nos. 82, 210.

Yugoslavia See Nos. 8, 105, 210, 219.

## 55. Teachers' Salaries

East Germany See Nos. 185, 211.

Poland See No. 125.

## 56. Teaching Methods and Media

Poland

212. Suchodolski, Bogdan. "Educational Tradition and Mass Media in Poland." The Year Book of Education 1960, pp. 407-415.

> Information on the use of reproductions, photographs, slides, charts, and school broadcasts, and the difficulties in introducing new media.

See also No. 91.

## Rumania

See Nos. 82, 143.

## 57. Technical Education

East Europe

 UNESCO/International Bureau of Education. Training of Technical and Scientific Staff. (Publication No. 206), 1959.

> Bulgaria, pp. 78-86; Czechoslovakia, 106-109; Hungary, 131-134; Poland, 195-204; Rumania, 207-215; Yugoslavia, 290-300.

#### Albania

See No. 26.

#### Bulgaria

See Nos. 64, 213.

## Czechoslovakia

 Institute of Technical Schools. Technical Schools and Education of Apprentices in Czechoslovakia. Prague: The Institute, 1959. 16 pp.

> Information on technical and vocational schools, their administration and entrance requirements, types of studies, and teacher education.

See also Nos. 26, 67, 68, 213.

WILLIAM C. JASON LIBRARY DELAWARE STATE COLLEGE DOVER, DELAWARE

30

57. Technical Education-Continued East Germany See Nos. 26, 71, 218. Hungary See Nos. 26, 213. Poland See Nos. 26, 76, 125, 213. Rumania See Nos. 26, 82, 213. Yugoslavia See Nos. 8, 26, 86, 105, 213, 219. 58. Textbooks East Europe 215. UNESCO/International Bureau of Education. Primary School Textbooks. (Publication No. 204), 1959. Albania, pp. 69-70; Bulgaria, 83-85; Czechoslovakia, 104-106; Hungary, 130-132; Poland, 190-193; Rumania, 196-198; Yugoslavia, 244-245. Albania See No. 215. Bulgaria See Nos. 64, 215. Czechoslovakia See Nos. 67, 215. East Germany See No. 185. Hungary See No. 215. Poland See No. 215. Rumania See Nos. 82, 215. Yugoslavia See No. 215.

## 59. United States-Eastern Europe

Yugoslavia

216. Vogelnik, Dolfe. "A Comparison between the Financing of Higher Education in the United

## EASTERN EUROPE EDUCATION

States and Yugoslavia." Economic Aspects of Higher Education. Paris: Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, 1964, pp. 117-132.

Discusses the two systems of higher education and their sources and methods of financing.

## 60. Vocational Education

Albania See No. 26. Bulgaria See No. 64.

Czechoslovakia See Nos. 26, 67, 68, 214.

East Germany

217. "Reorganization of Vocational Training in the German Democratic Republic." Foreign Education Digest: 24, No. 3, January-March 1960, pp. 269-270.

> Describes the changes initiated by the August 28, 1959, Ordinance regarding vocational education.

218. "Vocational and Polytechnical Education in the Soviet Zone of Germany." Foreign Education Digest: 25, No. 1, July-September 1960, pp. 80-84.

> Describes aims and procedures of polytechnical education, organization of vocational education, and technical education.

See also Nos. 26, 71.

## Hungary

See No. 26.

## Poland

See Nos. 26, 76, 79, 80, 125.

## Rumania

See Nos. 26, 82, 83.

## Yugoslavia

 Secretariat for Education and Culture. Vocational Training in Yugoslavia. Belgrade: Union of Jurists Associations, n.d. 46 pp. Discusses fundamental principles and systems of vocational education, technical and teaching personnel, and the financing and management of institutions for promoting technical education.

See also Nos. 26, 86, 105, 223, 224.

## 61. Women and Education

## East Europe

220. UNESCO. Access of Women to the Teaching Profession. Paris: the Organization, December 12, 1961. 58 pp.

> Information on the conditions for recruitment and training of women for the teaching profession, and conditions of employment.

221. ———. Comparative Study on Access of Girls to Elementary Education. Paris: the Organization, October 26, 1962. 47 pp.

> Information on the elementary education of girls and progress achieved in their education, and the percentage of girls in the total elementary school enrollment in the respective countries.

## Albania

See No. 167.

Yugoslavia

222. Federal Institute for Statistics. Women in Yugoslav Society and Economy. (Statistical Bulletin No. 298). Belgrade: January 1964. 74 pp.

> Information on the population of Yugoslavia, literacy and education, economic activity and employment, and participation in physical culture organizations.

223. Koš, Marija. "Problems of Education for Women in Yugoslavia." International Journal of Adult and Youth Education: 14, No. 3, 1962, pp. 115-119. Discusses the social changes which have increased public interest in and concern with adult education, particular importance of adult education for Yugoslav women, elementary and vocational education, curriculums, specialized health programs, and eradication of illiteracy.

224. Mitrović, Mitra and Tomsich, Vida. "Women and Education in Yugoslavia." Women and Education. Paris: UNESCO, 1953, pp. 185-255.

> Discusses educational and vocational training of girls, women's schools, and women in the teaching profession. Statistics and curriculums are also given.

See also No. 86.

## 62. Yearbooks

East Europe

225. Bereday, George Z. F. and Lauwerys, Joseph A. The Year Book of Education. New York: Harcourt, Brace, and World, Inc.

> Prepared under the auspices of the University of London Institute of Education and Teachers College, Columbia University, the Year Book covers various phases and developments of education throughout the world.

226. UNESCO/International Bureau of Education. International Yearbook of Education. Paris/ Geneva: the Organization/the Bureau.

> Information on educational change and development in countries represented at the annual International Conference on Public Education held in Geneva.

## 63. Youth Organizations

#### Bulgaria

227. "A Pioneer House and Its Activities." Foreign Education

#### 63. Youth Organizations-Continued

Bulgaria—Continued Digest: 26, No. 1, July-September 1961, pp. 92-93. Information on a Pioneer House in Turnovo. See also No. 107.

Czechoslovakia See No. 68.

East Germany

228. Lottich, Kenneth V. "Extracurricular Indoctrination in East Germany." Comparative Education Review: 6, No. 3, February 1963, pp. 209-211.

> Information on youth organizations and activities.

See also Nos. 71, 73.

Poland

229. Staar, Richard F. Poland 1944– 1962: The Sovietization of a Captive People. Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 1962. 300 pp.

> Includes a chapter on Communist youth organizations, pp. 209-224.

See also Nos. 108, 125.

## Rumania

See No. 82.

Yugoslavia

 Georgeoff, John. "Yugoslav Youth Student Organizations." Comparative Education Review: 8, No. 1, June 1964, pp. 104-111.

> Surveys and analyzes various student organizations in Yugoslav elementary schools, reviews the legal basis for their existence, and examines their organizational structure.

 "Pioneers' Union of Yugoslavia." Information Bulletin: No. 22, 1964, pp. 1-2.

> Indicates rules and program principles for members of the Union.

232. "Specialized Pioneer Collectives." Information Bulletin: No. 22, 1964, pp. 3-15.

> Describes the program and work of the junior branches of the collectives.

233. "Yugoslavia's Youth Work Brigades." Foreign Education Digest: 26, No. 4, April-June 1962, pp. 84-85.

> Outlines the practical aspects of this youth service and its social benefits.

See also Nos. 7, 9, 86, 105, 131.

## Supplement

[Numbers in brackets indicate the appropriate sections of Contents to which each annotation is a supplement]

#### East Europe

 Bulletin of the International Bureau of Education, No. 154, 1st quarter 1965. [6]

Bulgaria, p. 8; Rumania, 14; Yugoslavia, 20.

 Council on Evaluation of Foreign Student Credentials. Czechoslovakia: A Guide to the Academic Placement of Students from Czechoslovakia in Educational Institutions in the United States. 1964. 7 p. [2]

\_\_\_\_\_. Poland . . . . 1964. 7 pp. [2]

\_\_\_\_\_. Rumania . . . . 1961. 6 pp. [2]

Published by the International Education Activities Group of the American Association of Collegiate Registrars and Admissions Officers under the World Education Series, materials provide guidelines for admission of foreign students at the freshman level, undergraduate admission with advanced standing, and admission for graduate studies.

 External Research Staff. USSR and Eastern Europe Completed Studies. A List of Current Social Science Research by Private Scholars and Academic Centers. (External Research List No. 1.23). Washington: U.S. Department of State, 1964. 50 pp. [48] East Europe, pp. 39-41; Bulgaria, 42; Czechoslovakia, 42-43; East Germany, 43-44; Hungary, 44-45; Poland, 45-47; Rumania, 47-48; Yugoslavia, 48-50.

 International Handbook of Universities and Other Institutions of Higher Education. Paris: The International Association of Universities, 1965. [25]

Albania, pp. 2-3; Bulgaria, 106-111; Czechoslovakia, 192-205; East Germany, 372-389; Hungary, 426-438; Rumania, 741-755; Yugoslavia, 966-970.

- Mestenhauser, Josef. "Foreign Students in the Soviet Union and East European Countries." Governmental Policy and International Education, edited by Stewart Fraser. New York: John Wiley and Sons, Inc., 1965. [20] Bulgaria, pp. 164-165; Czechoslovakia, 161-164; East Germany, 166; Poland, 159-161; Rumania, 165-166.
- National Academy of Sciences. The Eastern European Academies of Sciences. A Directory. Washington: the Academy/National Research Council, 1963. [1]

Bulgaria, pp. 3-21; Czechoslovakia, 25-54; Hungary, 57-70; Poland, 73-95; Rumania, 99-115; Yugoslavia, 119-141.

33

## East Europe-Continued

 UNESCO. International Bibliography of Translations. Paris, 1965. [6]

Albania, pp. 13-15; Bulgaria, 141-155; Czechoslovakia, 580-613; Hungary, 301-316; Poland, 477-493; Rumania, 509-529; Yugoslavia, 711-737.

Includes items on education, arts, and sciences.

- World Health Organization. World Directory of Dental Schools, Geneva, 1961. [25, 32] Bulgaria, pp. 39-40; Czechoslovakia, 58-61; East Germany, 81-83; Hungary, 99-101; Poland, 161-164; Rumania, 167-169; Yugoslavia, 219-221.
- World Directory of Medical Schools. 1963. [25, 32]
   Albania, pp. 15-16; Bulgaria, 42; Czechoslovakia, 78-80; East Germany, 109-111; Hungary, 131-134; Poland, 234-237; Rumania, 241-243; Yugoslavia, 323-325.
- World Directory of Veterinary Schools. 1963. [25, 32]
   Albania, pp. 15-16; Bulgaria, 35-36; Czechoslovakia, 54-56; Hungary, 82-84; Poland, 139-141; Rumania, 144-145; Yugoslavia, 194-196.
- The World of Learning 1964-1965. London: Europa Publications, Ltd., 1964. [25]

Albania, pp. 49; Bulgaria, 166– 174; Czechoslovakia, 278–293; East Germany, 436–449; Hungary, 574–589; Poland, 898–920; Rumania, 941–951; Yugoslavia, 1399–1418.

## Bulgaria

 Education in the People's Republic of Bulgaria in the 1964-65 School Year. Sofia: Ministry of Public Education, 1965. 70 pp. [12] Czechoslovakia

- "College Dropouts." East Europe: 14, No. 8, August 1965, pp. 43-44. [25]
- Kotásek, Jiri. "Teacher Training in Czechoslovakia." International Review of Education: 9, No. 4, 1963-64, pp. 455-458. [53]

Information on the education of teachers in pedagogical schools, pedagogical institutes, and universities, and by correspondence.

- Report on the Czechoslovak Education System in the School Year 1964-65. Prague, 1965. 35 pp. [12]
- U.S. Department of Commerce. Bureau of the Census. Bibliography of Social Science Periodicals and Monograph Series: Czechoslovakia 1948-1963. (Foreign Social Science Bibliographies Series P-92, No. 19.) Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1965. 129 pp. [6, 48]
- "Youth League Declining?" East Europe: 14, No. 5, May 1965. pp. 42. [63]

Information on the declining numbers of members in the Czechoslovak Youth League and on juvenile delinquency.

- Hungary
  - Jászai, Dezsö. "The Training of Staff Dealing with Adult and Juvenile Offenders in the Hungarian People's Republic." International Review of Criminal Policy, No. 22, 1964. pp. 75-77. [50]

Information on the amount of schooling required for various positions, some of the subjects studied, education of juveniles, and supervision of juveniles who have been released on probation.

 Report on the Work of the Ministry of Cultural Affairs in the School Year 1964-65. Budapest, 1965. 44 pp. [12] Poland

- The Development of Education in the People's Republic of Poland in the School Year 1964-65. Warsaw: The Ministry of Education, 1965. 58 pp. [12]
- "School Dropouts and Repeats." East Europe: 14, No. 8, August 1965. pp. 45. [18]

## Yugoslavia

22. Georgeoff, John. The Yugoslav Elementary School Curriculum and the Social Studies. (Purdue University. Studies in Education No. 4, 1965). Lafayette, Indiana: Purdue University, 1965. 65 pp. [18]

- Report on the Educational Development in the 1964-65 Academic Year. Belgrade: Federal Secretariat for Education and Culture, 1965. 26 pp. [12]
- Selected Bibliography of Yugoslav Educational Materials. Belgrade: NOLIT Publishing House, 1965. Approx. 52 pp. [6]

Prepared and published quarterly for the Office of Education, bibliography includes annotated items on all levels and phases of Yugoslav education.

LIBRARIAN EN. STATE COLLEGE ARE DOVERDEL

UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE DIVISION OF PUBLIC DOCUMENTS WASHINGTON, D.C. 20402 POSTAGE AND FEES PAID U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE

1

OFFICIAL BUSINESS

DELAWARE STATE COLLEGE DOVER, DELAWARE